# What We Owe to Ukrainians: A Moral Perspective on Nuclear Coercion and Military Intervention

Sophia Anastazievsky\*

here is no question that Russia is waging an illegal and immoral war of aggression in Ukraine, nor is there any question that Ukraine has a right to military self-defense. Indeed, Ukraine's self-defense against Russia may be one of the clearest examples of a nation fighting a just war in accordance with jus ad bellum principles.<sup>1</sup> Because of Ukraine's clear right to resist Russian aggression and Russia's clear duty to cease its war and withdraw its troops, the most salient moral questions related to the war involve the international community. The outcome of the war, Russia's profound rights abuses, and its impact on the international community all bear on these questions. If we are interested in the morality of the war in Ukraine, we should ask what moral duties the international community (both individual states and collectives within it) has in general and what specific duties it has toward Ukraine, and what considerations bear upon those duties. I argue two points: the first is that there is a pro tanto duty to intervene militarily in Ukraine to stop Russian human rights abuses and ensure that Ukraine achieves a military victory and sustainable territorial integrity, such that Ukraine's 1991 borders are restored and can be maintained without ongoing armed conflict. The second is that the most relevant moral consideration in

Sophia Anastazievsky, University of California, Irvine, California, United States (sanastaz@uci.edu)

<sup>\*</sup>I am grateful to Saba Bazargan-Forward, Christian Braun, Daniel Brunstetter, Pierre de Dreuzy, and the editors of *Ethics & International Affairs* for comments on and discussion of this essay. I am also grateful to Jack Levy for the suggestion that reputation costs are relevant to the discussion, as well as for reading recommendations. The views expressed in this essay are mine alone.

Ethics & International Affairs, 38, no. 1 (2024), pp. 31-53.

<sup>©</sup> The Author(s), 2024. Published by Cambridge University Press on behalf of Carnegie Council for Ethics in International Affairs. This is an Open Access article, distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution licence (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted re-use, distribution and reproduction, provided the original article is properly cited. doi:10.1017/S089267942400011X

determining whether there is an all-things-considered duty for the international community to intervene militarily in Ukraine is Russia's nuclear coercion.

In making the first argument—that there is a pro tanto duty to intervene—I will first establish that there is an uncontroversial right to military intervention on the part of the international community. This will establish just cause in assessing whether *jus ad bellum* applies to members of the international community in joining Ukraine in its fight. My argument will evaluate the other *ad bellum* criteria for the international community. They are clearly met with respect to military intervention in Ukraine, for at least some members of the international community, with the exception of proportionality, which I will evaluate in the second part of this essay. Then, I will ground the pro tanto moral duty to intervene militarily in a combination of factors, including a right to rescue on the part of Ukrainians; promissory and reliance obligations held by members of the international community; and duties both domestically and internationally related to human rights, security, and international law that cannot be discharged in any other way.

After I have established the pro tanto duty to intervene militarily, I will return to the proportionality calculation, which is decisive for satisfying ad bellum requirements. Because of the high stakes involved for the international community, in addition to the high stakes for Ukrainians, a variety of concerns regarding proportionality in foreign intervention will be dispelled.<sup>2</sup> I will then focus on the role of Russian nuclear coercion in the proportionality assessment, arguing that it overshadows other considerations in making a proportionality determination. Russia's nuclear coercion could provide a decisive reason not to intervene militarily in Ukraine, especially if noncompliance with Russia's threats would increase the likelihood of limited or total nuclear war more than compliance would. However, I will argue that it is not obvious that succumbing to the threat is the more prudent course of action with respect to nuclear risk. In order to make a concrete determination, we must model the outcomes of a variety of different choices, rather than assuming that the worst-case scenario (localized or total nuclear war) will occur if military intervention is pursued. This is all to say, the question of whether the international community is morally obligated to intervene militarily in Ukraine is the question of whether it is morally permissible to succumb to nuclear coercion; the answer to that question is not at all clear.

Sophia Anastazievsky

#### **Right to Intervene**

Russia's aggression in Ukraine and the acts that have accompanied its illegal invasion meet the just cause criterion for jus ad bellum based on two interrelated features of Russia's actions: the mass atrocities and violations of human dignity that characterize Russia's military strategy and conduct, and its illegitimate annexation and rule of the temporarily occupied territories of Donetsk, Luhansk, Kherson, and Zaporizhzhia in September 2022, and of Crimea in March 2014.<sup>3</sup> In the remainder of this section, I will discuss the humanitarian components applicable to establishing just cause, which might not be sufficient to provide justification for intervention alone because they typically apply to intervention in the domestic affairs of a country where a government is perpetrating abuses against its citizens, or is unable to stop others from doing so, rather than to interstate conflict.<sup>4</sup> First, I argue that Russia's illegitimate rule in the temporarily occupied regions of Ukraine confers moral permission for military intervention; that is, that the just cause criterion of the jus ad bellum criteria has been satisfied for the case of a foreign intervention on Ukraine's behalf. For example, David Luban argues that intervention is permissible in cases where a state rules illegitimately, violently, and against the will of the people it governs, even in cases short of slavery or massacres.<sup>5</sup> Michael Walzer also suggests that intervention is warranted in cases where a "small nation" is "being ground down" in an unequal struggle against a colonizer.<sup>6</sup> This is certainly the case in Russia's temporarily occupied territories, as discussed later in this section, so it seems there is a case for military intervention on grounds of the illegitimacy of Russia's annexation and rule of large portions of Ukraine. Jeff McMahan refers explicitly to a permission to militarily aid victim states in cases of unjust aggression in general, and specifically in the case of Ukraine (though McMahan thinks Russia's nuclear coercion overrides consideration of direct intervention in the case of Ukraine).<sup>7</sup> This case is strengthened by humanitarian considerations.

Russia's actions in Ukraine do satisfy the criteria that would justify humanitarian military intervention, even if these criteria typically apply to interventions into domestic affairs. To show this, we can look to Walzer's relatively restrictive account of when intervention in a foreign war is permitted.<sup>8</sup> On Walzer's account, there are three sets of conditions that can warrant intervention—the third of these, humanitarian intervention, speaks closely to the case of Ukraine. In *Just and Unjust Wars*, Walzer states that "humanitarian intervention is justified when it is a response (with reasonable expectations of success) to acts 'that shock the moral conscience of mankind.<sup>39</sup> Walzer's paradigmatic case of such acts is mass slaughter of civilians. Other accounts are more permissive—for example, Fernando Tesón defines permissible humanitarian intervention as "proportionate international use or threat of military force, undertaken in principle by a liberal government or alliance, aimed at ending tyranny or anarchy, welcomed by the victims, and consistent with the doctrine of double effect.<sup>310</sup> However, we do not need to adopt a more permissive account of humanitarian intervention in order to determine that Russia's actions in Ukraine "shock the moral conscience of mankind."

Now, I will list some of the many human rights violations, violations of international humanitarian law, and crimes against humanity that have already been documented, and note that efforts to document the scope and extent of these harms are ongoing. As of my writing of this essay in early March 2024, Russia has committed atrocities on a massive scale. Russia has forcibly deported large numbers of Ukrainian civilians, including children (a July 2022 statement by U.S. secretary of state Anthony Blinken estimated that between nine hundred thousand and 1.6 million Ukrainians had been deported by that point in time), to Russia and Belarus.<sup>11</sup> It is difficult to estimate the number of forcibly deported Ukrainian children, but estimates range between roughly nineteen thousand and several hundred thousand (Russian authorities claimed that seven hundred thousand children had been "evacuated" by July 2023).<sup>12</sup> Russia has arbitrarily detained, tortured, and summarily executed Ukrainian civilians (90 percent of released detainees interviewed by the UN Human Rights Monitoring Mission in Ukraine for a period covering February 1–July 31, 2023, reported being subjected to torture); the rape and torture of Ukrainian civilians is widespread, reportedly as a specific military strategy; and a July 2023 investigation by the Associated Press provided evidence of sixty-three formal and informal Russian detention facilities in the temporarily occupied territories of Ukraine, with plans to build twenty-five additional prison colonies and six other detention facilities by 2026.<sup>13</sup> There is no way to know how many people were killed in the city of Mariupol, but early conservative estimates suggested there had been roughly twenty-five thousand civilian deaths (other accounts suggest the number could be over three times that).<sup>14</sup>

As occupied territories have been liberated, further evidence of war crimes against civilian populations has been uncovered; including evidence of such crimes in Bucha, Irpin, Izium, Kherson, and elsewhere.<sup>15</sup> An example of the

Sophia Anastazievsky

kind of violence Russian forces perpetrate on civilians is described in a report by the United Nations Independent Commission of Inquiry on Ukraine: "In [the] Kyiv region, in March 2022, two Russian soldiers entered a home, raped a 22-year-old woman several times, committed acts of sexual violence on her husband, and forced the couple to have sexual intercourse in their presence. Then, one of the soldiers forced their four-year-old daughter to perform oral sex on him, which is rape."<sup>16</sup> A number of experts have argued that Russia's actions constitute genocide against Ukrainians, and there has been an alarming amount of rhetoric, both official and officially sanctioned, that expresses intent to eliminate Ukraine as a nation or culture.<sup>17</sup> Any one of the above factors would meet the criteria outlined by Walzer, and I believe that these facts alone justify intervention in Ukraine. Taken together with my earlier discussion regarding the illegitimacy of Russia's rule in the temporarily occupied regions of Ukraine, they overwhelmingly confer a permission to intervene in Ukraine—that is, the just cause criterion for *jus ad bellum* has been met for military intervention.

#### Jus ad Bellum

To determine whether nations would be justified in military intervention, we can measure the situation against the remaining *jus ad bellum* criteria.<sup>18</sup> These criteria are just cause, right intent, right authority, last resort, chance of success, and proportionality.<sup>19</sup> I have discussed how the just cause criterion has already been met. I take it to be evident that intervening to stop atrocity crimes constitutes an action undertaken with the right intent, and that in cases where such crimes are occurring, any member or group of members of the international community has the right authority to intervene.<sup>20</sup> A number of authors have argued that humanitarian interventions are rarely just humanitarian interventions-that the reasons for most humanitarian military interventions for humanitarian reasons are in practice coupled with other interests.<sup>21</sup> The presence of additional, potentially selfinterested reasons in cases of humanitarian intervention need not be disqualifying, nor does it weaken the reasons for humanitarian intervention if the reasons for the intervention are sufficiently strong on their own to justify a military intervention. Reasons secondary to humanitarian intervention are acceptable so long as they do not involve unjust aims, such as enrichment at the expense of Ukrainians.<sup>22</sup> A just aim would be strong enough both to rationally guide and explain conduct and to satisfy the jus ad bellum criterion of just cause. The other three criteria-last resort, chance of success, and proportionality-require slightly more discussion

and will result in different morally relevant considerations. I will leave the discussion of proportionality aside for now, as this will be treated in the final portion of this essay.

A thorough evaluation of whether the international community has met the *ad bellum* condition of last resort in the case of Ukraine can draw from existing analysis.<sup>23</sup> Different members of the international community have initiated legal proceedings against Russia, applied economic and diplomatic sanctions, and provided military assistance short of direct military intervention.<sup>24</sup> The sanctions, legal proceedings, and military assistance to Ukraine have all failed to halt and further prevent Russia's aggression and ongoing abuses. In my view, Russia has made clear that it will not be deterred through nonviolent means; the last resort criterion has been satisfied. However, if there are additional measures that could still be adopted that would substantially increase Ukraine's likelihood of military success without third-party military intervention—for instance, increasing sanctions or providing different weapons—these measures should be pursued. The argument I present will apply in a case where all of the remaining noninterventionary options have been exhausted, which is where I believe we currently find the conflict.

Finally, the criterion of chance of success will limit the extent to which certain specific members of the international community are obligated to assist Ukraine.<sup>25</sup> Evaluating the chance of success involves a complex empirical determination that would require evaluating a number of factors. The factors that are relevant to determining the chance of success are also the factors that are relevant to calculating proportionality. These factors will be discussed later in this essay as part of my discussion of proportionality. Crucially, having a high likelihood of success does not require surety of that success, and there are a number of states and entities that would plausibly have a fighting chance against Russia. Determining which members and entities from the international community meet this criterion is also beyond the scope of this essay, but even if no single state met these criteria (which seems unlikely), a coalition of states with the correct makeup would be able to. Therefore, this condition would not pose an obstacle to the satisfaction of the *ad bellum* criterion in the case of military intervention in Ukraine.

Sophia Anastazievsky

## DUTY TO INTERVENE

While some scholars have noted that establishing a duty of intervention can be difficult, there are a number of reasons to believe that there is a pro tanto moral duty to intervene on humanitarian grounds, and that the duty bears on the current situation in Ukraine.<sup>26</sup> There are several distinct possible grounds for a duty of intervention, including duties that are owed to victims (such as duties of rescue), duties associated with promising (such as through agreements and statements by officials), and reliance duties, as well as obligations owed to the international community more generally and to a nation's own citizens (for instance, with respect to domestic security). Some of these will alone confer a duty to intervene for humanitarian reasons (duties of rescue, reliance duties, obligations owed to the international community), while others will support a duty of humanitarian intervention by providing complementary reasons. In my view, each of these different considerations independently generates strong reasons that support a duty on the part of the international community to intervene militarily to ensure that Ukraine is successful in defeating Russia and securing its territorial integrity; together they provide a strong basis to believe there is a pro tanto moral duty to ensure a Ukrainian victory.<sup>27</sup>

It is uncontroversial to say that there is a duty of rescue, though the scope of that duty is a matter of considerable disagreement.<sup>28</sup> As Simon Caney notes, in order to establish that there is a duty of humanitarian intervention, we must accept that there are certain inalienable human rights, and that those rights generate correlative enforceable duties.<sup>29</sup> I will assume a commitment upon the part of the international community to human rights, as evidenced by the adoption of the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights and other widely adopted documents affirming a commitment to human rights, and I have already provided evidence that Russia has committed gross violations of a number of these rights. These rights generate a duty, grounded in duties of rescue and their corresponding rights, to Ukrainians (and others, including many Russians, who are also having their rights violated by the current Russian regime as a result of the ongoing war of aggression).<sup>30</sup> A number of philosophers argue that rights correspond with duties, and I will not defend that position further here.<sup>31</sup> Suffice it to say, there are human rights and those rights correspond with duties. Because Russia is violating the rights of Ukrainians, and because a large majority of the international community has made a commitment to uphold human rights, there is a right

on the part of Ukrainians to have their human rights respected and a corresponding duty to enforce the respect of those rights on the part of the community that has affirmed them.

Promises generate obligations for the promisors to fulfill the content of their promises. In addition to the duties generated by Ukrainians' right to rescue, there are additional specific duties owed to Ukrainians as a result of various promises made to and agreements made with them. Unlike duties of rescue, which are owed by all members of the international community to Ukraine, promises are only binding on the promisors. A number of nations have made specific promises to Ukraine subsequent to Russia's full-scale invasion, ranging from specific commitments of financial and military support to more general statements regarding support for Ukraine until it achieves territorial integrity. For example, in July 2023, U.S. president Joseph Biden reaffirmed a commitment to help Ukraine, just a few months after a statement of commitment to Ukraine by G7 Leaders in May 2023, which affirmed a commitment to a "just and lasting peace," and made explicit reference to war crimes and atrocities committed by Russia in its invasion.<sup>32</sup> Such statements constitute public statements of commitment. Thomas Scanlon's principle of fidelity supports this view-if I lead you to generate a legitimate expectation that I will act in a particular way, I must fulfill that expectation.<sup>33</sup> This principle covers both statements of commitment and promises, because both of them involve leading a third party to hold a legitimate expectation.<sup>34</sup> From a moral perspective, it matters that these statements explicitly commit to supporting Ukraine's territorial integrity, not least because Ukrainian territorial integrity is a necessary condition for the protection of Ukraine's civilian population.

Promissory obligations generated by the 1994 Budapest Memorandum have been discussed at length in a number of venues, but are worth revisiting in a moral context.<sup>35</sup> We do not need to determine whether the Budapest Memorandum is legally binding to say that, as a kind of promise by Russia, the United States, and the United Kingdom, it was intended to provide security guarantees to Ukraine, Kazakhstan, and Belarus in exchange for their forfeiture of Soviet nuclear weapons. It is now widely perceived to be a failure.<sup>36</sup> This failure signals to nonnuclear states that they should not accept the security guarantees of nuclear armed states, incentivizing proliferation and increasing nuclear risks.<sup>37</sup> This failure has also resulted in staggering human costs, borne largely by Ukrainians (as discussed above). It is unambiguous that Russia's repeated

incursions on Ukraine's sovereignty violate the Budapest Memorandum (and generate a number of duties for Russia, including to immediately cease hostilities and attempt repair), but the responsibilities of the United States and U.K. in light of Russia's actions have been debated (some have argued that the use of the word "assurance" rather than "guarantee" in the memorandum precludes an obligation to intervene militarily).<sup>38</sup> While some relevant issues hinge upon the interpretation of the letter of the agreement, one crucial issue does not—the promisors party to the Budapest Memorandum are morally responsible for its failure and have resulting duties of repair.<sup>39</sup> These plausibly, at minimum, include stopping the ongoing humanitarian violations that have resulted from Russia's territorial transgressions.

Besides duties resulting from Ukrainians' right to rescue, and from the promises made by specific members of the international community, a number of agents have incurred reliance duties by providing Ukrainians with the assistance necessary to keep Russian forces at bay. When I rely on someone, I base my conduct on reasonable expectations that she will act in certain ways.<sup>40</sup> According to Neil MacCormick, "Inducing reliance' means intentionally or knowingly inducing a person to base his conduct on expectation about one's own."41 In aiding and making promises and assurances to Ukraine, a number of different agents have induced Ukraine to rely on them. Critically, when an agent induces reliance, the agent is obligated to discharge the duties incurred by causing the reliance. The obligation is generated because if the agent had not induced reliance, the reliant party could (and likely would) have done otherwise. Any costs the reliant party incurs can thus be attributed to the reliance-inducing agent. This is especially salient in cases where a party has been induced to rely on assistance for survival, or to protect herself from harm. The aid supplied to Ukraine has enabled Ukrainians to protect themselves from Russian attacks, and to continue prosecuting a war against Russia; the provision of aid, coupled with promises of aid for "as long as it takes,"42 has induced Ukrainians to conduct themselves in a way that they might not have otherwise. Providing this aid with the intention of fueling a Ukrainian military victory generates moral obligations to assist in that victory. Ukraine likely would not have been able to defend itself without this aid; this is precisely why enabling Ukrainians to survive generates duties for those who have helped the country. By sending aid in the first place, other countries induced Ukraine to rely on them, because coupled with statements of ongoing support, Ukrainians should have been able to reasonably expect continued assistance.

My argument so far has been that there are pro tanto moral duties, based in principles of rescue, promises, and reliance, to Ukrainians. All things considered, there may or may not be considerations that outweigh these duties—this is one of the open questions this essay seeks to highlight. One might concede that there are humanitarian duties to Ukrainians as a result of Russia's war of aggression but still raise one of two worries—that those duties are outweighed by either the costs of aiding or by stronger duties to the populations of the nations that would be aiding Ukraine. The first worry, that the costs outweigh the strength of the claims, will be discussed at greater length in the next section of this essay, and it will be weakened by the discussion of the second worry that follows.

The concern that duties to citizens of one's own nation may outweigh duties to Ukrainians is unfounded. Such an argument might say that a nation ought to attend to the needs of its own citizens before attending to the needs of others. However, this rests upon an assumption that the outcome of the war in Ukraine and the means by which it is fought are irrelevant to the concerns of citizens of countries other than Ukraine.<sup>43</sup> This is false. Even if we think that governments have specific duties to their own citizens that supersede the duties they have to citizens of other countries in cases where the two conflict, this is not a case in which they conflict. Because of international prohibitions on wars of aggression and because of international norms upholding human rights, the outcome of the war is salient to the entire international community. A Russian victory also poses a distinct security threat to a number of specific nations.

One may raise the objection that, faced with limited resources, a government must weigh providing aid to a foreign country against providing domestic goods. This may be true as a general claim; however, depending on the particular circumstances, it may not be a simple question of whether to help other nations or your own. Depending on the domestic security risks posed by a failure to aid, the question may become one of how to best help your own nation; for example, the choice may be between providing particular goods and ensuring the nation is not under attack. The security threat posed by a Russian victory is critical to the domestic security of a number of nations, to varying extents, both because of the nuclear dimension, which will be discussed below, and because of the conventional military threat a Russian victory would pose to specific nations, including NATO members. These considerations are evident in the reasoning articulated by Poland and the Baltic countries for their staunch support of Ukraine. Russia poses significant security risks to the United States as well. Not only does

Sophia Anastazievsky

Russia describe itself as being at war against the "collective west" but it has also engaged in election interference, disinformation campaigns, and the unlawful detention of American citizens, including the journalist Evan Gershkovich.<sup>44</sup> This conduct interferes with the United States' most basic institutions—fair systems of governance and freedom of information—posing a direct threat to U.S. democracy. The nature of the threat Russia poses to different nations is context specific, but these examples illustrate the ways in which the war in Ukraine should be viewed as a critical domestic issue for quite a few countries.

There is also a broader duty to the international community generated by setting precedents that erode the legitimacy of international law and global security, as well as in the UN Charter, which generates promissory obligations. In acting as bystanders to atrocities and the gross disregard for international law, members of the international community become complicit in these crimes, plausibly including genocide, and, in doing so, ensure that the entire world is worse off, which has a direct impact on their own citizens.<sup>45</sup>

One may object to the statement that the international community is acting as a bystander to atrocities and reference the military aid, legal proceedings, and sanctions that are being provided by a number of international actors. However, these have been ineffective so far, and will likely be insufficient to ensure a Ukrainian victory. Also, the fundamental consideration underpinning this assistance is that it will result in a Ukrainian victory. It would be unjust to support a war unless that support were offered with the objective of military victory as its goal. It is immoral to provide insufficient assistance because it condemns Ukrainians to a slower, but still almost certain, demise. This is akin to putting someone in a leaky lifeboat that will not get them to safety. Provision of insufficient aid is especially unjust not only because it condemns Ukraine but also because of the bearing of the war on the security of the international community since a Ukrainian loss would make everyone worse off. It is because so many countries are assisting Ukraine with military assistance short of direct intervention that it is incumbent upon them to fully commit to the objective-a Ukrainian military victory-that their ongoing assistance implies.

## PROPORTIONALITY AND NUCLEAR ESCALATION

So far, I have argued that there is a right for certain members of the international community to intervene militarily in Ukraine, and I have argued that for several of

them, there is also a pro tanto duty to intervene militarily in Ukraine. In order to establish *jus ad bellum* for humanitarian military intervention in Ukraine, I have evaluated the case for military intervention against all of them, save proportionality. *Jus ad bellum* proportionality considers the harms a war inflicts against those it prevents.<sup>46</sup> I have given a limited picture of the kinds of harms Russia is inflicting both against Ukrainians and against the laws, norms, and moral standing of the international community (as well as against Russian citizens). These harms are grave, and I have argued that they generate obligations for military intervention on the part of certain members of the international community.

How should we measure the costs then? There are a number of ways to consider this question-we can examine the harms, on one side, and the costs, on the other, wholly as a matter of numbers of lives lost, destroyed, or saved, with no regard to nationality, stake, or justice of cause, or we can consider whether to weigh certain costs more heavily (for instance, those borne by Ukrainian civilians). We can also consider whether some parties to the conflict bear a greater liability to be killed, such as Russian soldiers, and partially discount their deaths when calculating costs.<sup>47</sup> We may ask the question of whether the intervening force would bear undue costs as a result of the intervention.<sup>48</sup> Accepting that members of the international community have a direct stake in the outcome of the war entails that they are liable to bear some significant cost; the cost they are liable to assume results directly from the risks a Russian victory poses both to the international community as a whole, especially with respect to a rules-based international order that affirms human rights, and to the citizens of a number of individual countries in particular. Thus, I will leave aside considerations of claims that there are no justifiable costs that the international community should bear. A proper proportionality calculation, then, will involve calculating the harms that would result from military intervention and from nonintervention. Calculating this cost will be highly sensitive to the mode and means of intervention. Because I have argued that certain members of the international community have a duty to ensure Ukraine's victory, we should consider the least harmful means that would enable this outcome. If this duty is accepted and Russia were not a nuclear power, this calculation would involve projections of losses in a conventional war, and it would almost certainly come out in favor of a coalition of states that came to Ukraine's aid. Russia is, however, a nuclear power, and, further, Russia has taken an increasingly hostile nuclear stance. In addition to generalized statements that a defeat of Russia in Ukraine could trigger a nuclear war, Russian president

Sophia Anastazievsky

Vladimir Putin has specifically stated that Moscow is prepared to use nuclear weapons if its "territorial integrity" is threatened, with reference to the territories in Ukraine that Russia is illegally occupying.<sup>49</sup>

However, driving Russian forces out of Russia's temporarily occupied territories in Ukraine is precisely what is morally required. Because Russia has threatened a nuclear response to this outcome, the relevant proportionality calculation involves measuring the harms involved in nonintervention, which have been described above, against the harms involved in intervention, which, because Russia has threatened to use nuclear weapons, involves assessing Russia's nuclear threat. One must then model different possible outcomes and their likelihoods of obtaining. The most morally relevant feature of the proportionality calculation for the relevant parties is the costs these parties are likely to bear as a result of intervention with respect to nuclear weapons use. This is because other features of the proportionality calculation-namely, casualties resulting from a conventional warwould be unlikely to tip the balance against intervention (though the costs of a conventional war are not irrelevant to this consideration either, especially because wars are difficult to end once they have started and because casualties mount as they proceed).<sup>50</sup> That is, the question of whether to intervene in Ukraine can be reduced to the question of whether it is permissible to succumb to Russia's nuclear coercion.

A common mistake at this stage is to end the evaluation here. The mistake proceeds as follows: because Russia has threatened the use of nuclear weapons, we should assume that it will act on its threats, and, further, that its doing so (thus breaking the nuclear taboo) would lead to total nuclear annihilation.<sup>51</sup> This argument assumes the worst-possible outcome at each stage of evaluation and proceeds as if each of those worst-possible outcomes would actually obtain, rather than treating the worst-possible outcome as one of many that are possible. A proponent of this argument might respond to this critique by pointing out that while the worst-case scenario is one of several possible outcomes, because there is a nonzero chance of that worst case obtaining, the risk involved in selecting a choice option (military intervention in Ukraine) that would elevate that risk to any degree is automatically morally impermissible, and therefore military intervention in Ukraine is morally impermissible. This might be compelling if it were certain that the risk of nuclear weapons use would be lower in the case of nonintervention. However, I will now argue that it is far from obvious that the risk of nuclear weapons use is lower in such a case. This is one of the primary reasons why it is a

mistake to assume that succumbing to nuclear coercion in this instance is morally justified. This requires some unpacking.

Succumbing to nuclear coercion may not prevent risks of nuclear weapons use from rising. Suppose the threshold of nuclear risk prior to Russia's full-scale invasion of Ukraine is at some specific nonzero level, and when Russia threatened to use nuclear weapons in Ukraine in a range of scenarios, the threshold increased by some amount; that increase will likely be determined by a variety of different variables, including types of actions more or less likely to lead Russia to use nuclear weapons; how well or poorly Russia's aims in Ukraine are being satisfied; the extent to which Russia expects a favorable outcome in the war; the viewpoints of Russian allies (such as China); and other factors.<sup>52</sup> Suppose that a military response by allies of Ukraine has an effect on some of these variables, such that the increase in risk rises or falls based on those actions. For example, hypothetically, imposing a no-fly zone coupled with a weak threat of conventional retaliation for the deployment of tactical nuclear weapons might increase the risk level, while provision of strong conventional assistance to Ukraine coupled with responsive nuclear coercion might decrease the risk level.

Doing nothing also has an impact on the level of nuclear risk.<sup>53</sup> It is not difficult to imagine a case in which no external parties intervene militarily in Ukraine, and Ukraine is, after incurring staggering military losses and suffering even more human rights abuses than have already occurred, forced into a territorial negotiation with Russia, conceding the currently temporarily occupied territories. Russia may take the lesson that nuclear coercion is an effective strategy in the global arena, and may be emboldened to continue its expansionary objectives. Indeed, this should be taken seriously, as Russian officials have made statements indicating that potential future targets could include Poland, the Baltics, Kazakhstan, and others.<sup>54</sup> This could lead to continued and escalated nuclear threats in future military actions, and these threats have the potential to be deadlier if possible targets include NATO member states that have treaty obligations to defend one another; a Russian attack on a NATO member would almost certainly trigger an escalation in hostilities. We can also look to Russia's past behavior in Georgia in 2008 and Crimea in 2014 for evidence both that Russia's aggressive posture is unlikely to be curbed by compliance and that its threats are likely to continue escalating.<sup>55</sup>

The messaging that other belligerent or potentially belligerent states take from Russia's war of aggression is also extremely salient to our moral reasoning. We should think that any credible nuclear threat genuinely does increase the level

Sophia Anastazievsky

of nuclear risk. Empty nuclear threats are ineffective, so we should assume that no nuclear threat is completely empty. Even if the risks are low in each instance, someone who is risk averse with respect to nuclear weapons should want to minimize them. If Russian nuclear coercion continues to successfully deter potential allies of Ukraine from coming to its assistance, other nations will learn from this, and we should expect to see an increase in nuclear threats made. Chinese military analysts have already noted the apparent success of Russian nuclear coercion, which could provide a grounding for expansion of the Chinese nuclear arsenal.<sup>56</sup> Allowing Russia's aggression to succeed in Ukraine will set an extremely dangerous precedent for future nuclear coercion by both Russia and other nuclear armed states and corresponding increases in actual nuclear risks, not to mention other moral risks such a precedent would incur.<sup>57</sup>

These hypothetical considerations are not meant to show conclusively that there is any particular increase or decrease in nuclear risk associated with any particular action or inaction—what I mean to show is that it is not at all obvious that declining to intervene militarily in Ukraine actually lowers the threshold of nuclear risk that we have already reached, and that these considerations must be taken into account. There is a massive literature on nuclear risk and strategy, reference to which would be required to draw any definitive empirical conclusions.<sup>58</sup> However, there are reasons to believe that my account warrants serious consideration. A recent National Academy of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine consensus study report produced research that was intended to reflect the current scientific consensus of the best methods of analysis for assessing risks of nuclear war and nuclear terrorism.<sup>59</sup> This report notes that four main risks emerge from the literature on risk assessments related to nuclear deterrence: "the reciprocal fear of surprise attack, the threat that leaves something to chance, the commitment trap, and the *risk of inaction*" (emphasis my own).<sup>60</sup> In this essay, I have suggested that it is a mistake to ignore the risk of inaction in making assessments about total nuclear risk; this claim is supported by the report, which says that this risk "is poorly understood in much writing about deterrence," and that "not taking action certainly entails risks."<sup>61</sup> Here, I have been suggesting that this risk needs to be explored fully in order to draw conclusions about what course of action allied nations should pursue in Ukraine.

The real risks of all possible courses of action should be outlined and considered, including those resulting from succumbing to Russian nuclear coercion. The existing proliferation of nuclear weapons already raises the threshold above

zero. So rather than ending the conversation with a nod to increased nuclear risks, we ought to consider what those risks actually are, and whether they are actually or unacceptably higher than the nuclear risks we already live with, the moral risks we incur by nonintervention in Ukraine, and the nuclear risks involved in nonintervention. The answer may be that the risks of intervention are in fact too high, but we cannot assume that without considering the range of possible outcomes, including the actual likelihood of nuclear weapons use by Russia, and the potential effectiveness of conventional intervention coupled with nuclear deterrence strategies on the part of nuclear armed allies (for example, stating that any first strike by Russia would be met with either a strong conventional response against Russia or a nuclear response against Russia). This all suggests that the problem is very difficult, and there is likely to be disagreement, even among reasonable agents with similar moral values. Determinations of how to weigh each morally relevant factor in such an equation will depend on making judgment calls on a number of moral issues that are far from settled within moral philosophy.<sup>62</sup> We might think that it is impossible to make such a decision with the confidence that we have acted rightly.

The analysis of each possible scenario is outside the scope of this essay, but this analysis would be required to determine what sorts of responses are appropriate. Sanctions are not working; it is increasingly clear that a victory by the Ukrainian military alone is elusive; and it is incumbent upon the international community to assist Ukraine in achieving victory. It is also incumbent upon the international community to minimize the risks of a nuclear war. A nuclear risk–averse account of the duties of the international community might prescribe better and swifter deployment of additional military aid, and it might consider targeted killings of Russian officials. This account will have to take seriously the fact that the actions taken by Ukrainian allies have been unsuccessful in stopping Russian aggression and its steep moral costs, without necessarily having diminished the risk of nuclear war.

#### Conclusion

None of my arguments here should be construed to prescribe a particular course of action. What I have intended to show is that one of the most morally salient questions related to the war in Ukraine is whether the international community should intervene militarily, and that the most relevant consideration with regard to this question is the impact intervention or nonintervention would have on the risk of nuclear war, either in this case or in the future. It may seem, as many assume, that the nuclear risks associated with intervention are too costly to bear, no matter the other stakes. However, this assumption is too hasty. Succumbing to Russian nuclear coercion in the face of massive human rights violations would set a dangerous precedent, which would be noted by hostile would-be aggressor states. If nuclear coercion is successful in deterring a justified and, as I have argued, pro tanto obligatory military intervention today, then we should expect to see future instances of nuclear coercion accompanying violations of territorial integrity and abuses of human rights. Because each threat, even if it has a low level of credibility, lowers the threshold for nuclear weapons use, a future in which we can reasonably expect repeated nuclear threats is one in which nuclear risks are heightened. On the other hand, a rupture of the nuclear taboo in this instance would also lower the threshold for future nuclear weapons use, so any actions taken on the part of the international community would need to have a high chance of success coupled with a high degree of confidence in their own ability to deter Russia from using nuclear weapons. The fact of the matter is that this is a complicated equation, whose balance is highly dependent on a number of volatile factors, and any action or nonaction carries both nuclear and moral risks. The moral stakes are also very high-insufficient action sets a dangerous precedent with respect to nuclear coercion, erodes norms related to human rights and international law, and condemns Russia's victims to unimaginable suffering.

#### Notes

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Both Michael Walzer and Jeff McMahan have assessed Russia's actions in Ukraine to be immoral on the frameworks they have developed. See Michael Walzer, "The Just War of the Ukrainians," *Wall Street Journal*, March 25, 2022, www.wsj.com/articles/the-just-war-of-the-ukrainians-11648214810; and Jeff McMahan, "Moral Liability for the Russian Invasion and the Moral Necessity of Sanctions," *Public Ethics*, April 6, 2022, www.publicethics.org/post/moral-liability-for-the-russian-invasion-and-themoral-necessity-of-sanctions.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Some authors argue that proportionality is frequently or always a limiting factor in foreign intervention because the potential costs to the intervening party (in casualties or risk of escalation) will always or generally outweigh all other concerns when considering humanitarian intervention or other involvement in foreign wars, because third parties are innocent and unrelated to the conflict. For example, drawing from rescue cases involving bystanders, Jeff McMahan says that "one may not shift the costs of the defense to wholly innocent and univolved bystanders . . . unless doing so would substantially reduce the overall harm that innocent people would have to suffer." Jeff McMahan, "Humanitarian Intervention, Consent, and Proportionality," in N. Ann Davis, Richard Keshen, and Jeff McMahan, eds., *Ethics and Humanity: Themes from the Philosophy of Jonathan Glover*, 1st ed. (New York: Oxford University Press, 2010), pp. 44–72, at p. 67. However, because of the high moral and pragmatic stakes involved for everyone in the case of the war in Ukraine, there is no one who can claim to be uninvolved, thus this consideration does not obtain.

- <sup>3</sup> Pjotr Sauer and Luke Harding, "Putin Annexes Four Regions of Ukraine in Major Escalation of Russia's War," *Guardian*, September 30, 2022, www.theguardian.com/world/2022/sep/30/putin-russia-warannexes-ukraine-regions; and Steven Lee Myers and Ellen Barry, "Putin Reclaims Crimea for Russia and Bitterly Denounces the West," *New York Times*, March 18, 2014, www.nytimes.com/2014/03/19/ world/europe/ukraine.html.
- <sup>4</sup> I am grateful to Christian Braun for raising this consideration.
- <sup>5</sup> David Luban, "Just War and Human Rights," *Philosophy & Public Affairs* 9, no. 2 (Winter 1980), pp. 160–81, at p. 180.
- <sup>6</sup> Michael Walzer, Just and Unjust Wars: A Moral Argument with Historical Illustrations, 5th ed. (New York: Basic Books, 2015), p. 94.
- <sup>7</sup> McMahan, "Humanitarian Intervention, Consent, and Proportionality"; and McMahan, "Moral Liability for the Russian Invasion and the Moral Necessity of Sanctions."
- Walzer, Just and Unjust Wars, pp. 86-108. Some view Walzer's account as overly restrictive; for some examples, see Charles R. Beitz, "Nonintervention and Communal Integrity," Philosophy & Public Affairs 9, no. 4 (Summer 1980), pp. 385-91; and Fernando R. Tesón, "The Liberal Case for Humanitarian Intervention," in J. L. Holzgrefe and Robert O. Keohane, eds., Humanitarian Intervention: Ethical, Legal and Political Dilemmas, 1st ed. (Cambridge, U.K.: Cambridge University Press, 2003), pp. 93-129; Simon Caney, "Humanitarian Intervention," ch. 7 in Justice beyond Borders: A Global Political Theory, 1st ed. (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2005), pp. 226-62; Jeff McMahan, "Intervention and Collective Self-Determination," Ethics & International Affairs 10 (March 1996), pp. 1-24; and Michael W. Doyle, "A Few Words on Mill, Walzer, and Nonintervention," Ethics & International Affairs 23, no. 4 (Winter 2009), pp. 349-69. There are, of course, also pacifists who see any military action as morally impermissible, thus, they would see the Walzerian account as overly permissive. I will not be engaging with arguments that there is never a moral justification for humanitarian intervention abroad. I take it to be entirely uncontroversial that military intervention to stop or prevent the Holocaust would have been morally permissible, and that this fact is sufficient to dispel such arguments. There have also been other cases, such as the failure to intervene in the genocide in Rwanda, that have been widely touted as examples of when intervention was morally required.
- <sup>9</sup> Walzer, Just and Unjust Wars, p. 107.
- <sup>10</sup> See Tesón, "The Liberal Case for Humanitarian Intervention," p. 94. One aspect of Tesón's account worth highlighting is the desirability of consent on the part of the beneficiaries of an intervention—this is very clearly met in Ukraine's case.
- <sup>11</sup> Antony Blinken, "Russia's 'Filtration' Operations, Forced Disappearances, and Mass Deportations of Ukrainian Citizens" (press statement, July 13, 2022), www.state.gov/russias-filtration-operationsforced-disappearances-and-mass-deportations-of-ukrainian-citizens/; and Kaveh Khoshnood et al., "Belarus' Collaboration with Russia in the Systematic Deportation of Ukraine's Children" (Humanitarian Research Lab at Yale School of Public Health), hub.conflictobservatory.org/portal/ sharing/rest/content/items/b024b68ca6e54ecdadec2e79fa779f2d/data.
- <sup>12</sup> Lidia Kelly, "Moscow Says 700,000 Children from Ukraine Conflict Zones Now in Russia," Reuters, July 3, 2023, www.reuters.com/world/europe/moscow-says-700000-children-ukraine-conflict-zones-nowrussia-2023-07-03/.
- <sup>13</sup> Veronika Bilkova, Cecilie Hellestveit, and Elīna Šteinerte, Report on Violations and Abuses of International Humanitarian and Human Rights Law, War Crimes and Crimes against Humanity, Related to the Forcible Transfer and/or Deportation of Ukrainian Children to the Russian Federation (Warsaw: Organization for Security and Co-operation in Europe Office for Democratic Institutions and Human Rights, April 28, 2023), www.osce.org/files/f/documents/7/7/542751.pdf; Emma Farge, "Russia Has Detained Hundreds of Civilians since Ukraine War Began: UN," Reuters, June 27, 2023, www.reuters.com/world/europe/russia-has-detained-hundreds-civilians-since-ukraine-war-began-un-2023-06-27/; "Head of UN Human Rights Monitoring Mission in Ukraine Presents the Latest Human Rights Report," United Nations Ukraine, October 6, 2023, ukraine.un.org/en/248423-head-un-humanrights-monitoring-mission-ukraine-presents-latest-human-rights-report; "Rape Used in Ukraine as a Russian 'Military Strategy': UN," France 24, October 14, 2022, www.france24.com/en/live-news/ 20221014-rape-used-in-ukraine-as-a-russian-military-strategy-un; Hanna Arhirova, Vasilisa Stepanenko, and Lori Hinnant, "Thousands of Ukraine Civilians Are Being Held in Russian Prisons. Russia Plans to Build Many More," AP, July 13, 2023, apnews.com/article/ukraine-russia-prisons-civilians-torturedetainees-88b4abf2efbf383272eed9378be13c72; and Anne Applebaum, "Russia Has a New Gulag: Moscow Has Revived the Soviet-Era Labor Camp," Atlantic, July 14, 2023, www.theatlantic.com/ideas/ archive/2023/07/russia-gulag-ukraine/674705/. It is also worth noting that Russians are subjected to grave rights abuses directly related to Russia's war in Ukraine, including torture, summary execution, and forced conscription (which targets minority ethnic groups and other vulnerable populations). See

Amy MacKinnon, "Russia Is Sending Its Ethnic Minorities to the Front Lines in Ukraine," *Foreign Policy*, September 23, 2022, foreignpolicy.com/2022/09/23/russia-partial-military-mobilization-ethnic-minorities/; Carl Schreck, "Simply Medieval': Russian Soldiers Held in Pits and Cellars for Refusing to Fight in Ukraine," Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty, July 15, 2023, www.rferl.org/a/russian-soldiers-punished-refusing-fight-ukraine/32505035.html; and Steve Holland and Jeff Mason, "White House: Russia Is Executing Soldiers Who Refuse to Follow Orders," Reuters, October 26, 2023, www.reuters.com/world/europe/white-house-russia-is-executing-soldiers-who-refuse-follow-orders-2023-10-26/.

- <sup>14</sup> Lori <sup>1</sup>Hinnant, Vasilisa Stepanenko, Sarah El Deeb, and Elizaveta Tilna, "Russia Scrubs Mariupol's Ukraine Identity, Builds on Death," AP Special Projects, December 22, 2022, www.apspecialprojects. com/russia-scrubs-mariupols-ukraine-identity-builds-on-death.
- <sup>15</sup> Erika Kinetz, Oleksandr Štashevskyi, and Vasilisa Stepanenko, "How Russian Soldiers Ran a 'Cleansing' Operation in Bucha," AP, November 3, 2022, apnews.com/article/bucha-ukraine-war-cleansing-investigation-43e5a9538e9ba68a035756b05028b8b4; Zhanna Bezpiatchuk, "Irpin: Russia's Reign of Terror in a Quiet Neighbourhood near Kyiv," BBC, June 7, 2022, www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-61667500; "Torture Revealed at Several Sites in Izium," in Lori Hinnant, Evgeniy Maloletka, and Vasilisa Stepanenko, "10 Torture Sites in 1 Town: Russia Sowed Pain, Fear in Izium," AP, October 2, 2022, apnews.com/article/russia-ukraine-business-treatment-of-prisoners-government-and-politics-aec9afe8d6631795ae9f9478a4ede4cc; and Jason Beaubien, "Screams from Russia's Alleged Torture Basements Still Haunt Ukraine's Kherson," NPR, November 18, 2022, www.npr.org/2022/11/18/1137473863/ukraine-kherson-alleged-torture-russia.
- <sup>16</sup> UN Human Rights Council, "Report of the Independent International Commission of Inquiry on Ukraine," A/HRC/52/62, March 15, 2023, www.ohchr.org/sites/default/files/documents/hrbodies/ hrcouncil/coiukraine/A\_HRC\_52\_62\_AUV\_EN.pdf.
- <sup>17</sup> Francine Hirsch, "De-Ukrainization' Is Genocide—Biden Was Right to Sound the Alarm," *Hill*, April 14, 2022, thehill.com/opinion/international/3267060-de-ukrainization-is-genocide-biden-was-right-to-sound-the-alarm/; Clara Apt, "Russia's Eliminationist Rhetoric against Ukraine: A Collection," Just Security, January 11, 2024, www.justsecurity.org/81789/russias-eliminationist-rhetoric-against-ukraine-a-collection/; and Timothy Snyder, "Putin Has Long Fantasized about a World without Ukrainians. Now We See What That Means," Opinion, *Washington Post*, March 24, 2022, www. washingtonpost.com/opinions/2022/03/23/putin-genocide-language-ukraine-wipe-out-state-identity/; and Eugene Finkel, "What's Happening in Ukraine Is Genocide. Period," Opinion, *Washington Post*, April 5, 2022, www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/2022/04/05/russia-is-committing-genocide-in-ukraine/.
- <sup>18</sup> These criteria—just cause, right intent, right authority, last resort, chance of success, and proportionality—are recommended for use in the evaluation of whether the responsibility to protect doctrine is applicable. This is delineated in International Commission on Intervention and State Sovereignty, *The Responsibility to Protect: Report of the International Commission on Intervention and State Sovereignty* (Ottawa: International Development Research Centre, 2001). I will use the term "intervention" to refer to military intervention throughout the essay. There is a significant literature on both humanitarian intervention and the responsibility to protect; these terms are used slightly differently, but they are both primarily concerned with the role the international community should or does have in preventing and responding to atrocity crimes. (Humanitarian intervention literature is framed from a question of whether and when states have a right to override one another's sovereignty for humanitarian reasons, and the responsibility to protect literature is framed largely in terms of what types of atrocity crimes trigger a duty of prevention or response.) I will draw from concepts from both of these approaches in making my arguments.
- <sup>19</sup> Cécile Fabre, Cosmopolitan War, 1st ed. (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2012), p. 5.
- <sup>20</sup> This accords with Ŵalzer's sentiments; see Walzer, Just and Unjust Wars, p. 107.
- <sup>21</sup> For discussion of pretext wars, see Ryan Goodman, "Humanitarian Intervention and Pretexts for War," *American Journal of International Law* 100, no. 1 (January 2006), pp. 107–41. For a specific case of an interventionary war fought with mixed motives, see Gary J. Bass, "The Indian Way of Humanitarian Intervention," *Yale Journal of International Law* 40, no. 2 (2015), p. 227.
- <sup>22</sup> For example, it may be permissible for a country to have a secondary aim of strengthening an alliance, so long as the primary aim was humanitarian intervention. Strengthening an alliance would not provide a sufficient reason to go to war, but if it were a secondary goal of the war, it would not cancel out a reason that satisfied the just cause criterion of *jus ad bellum*. Put another way, secondary reasons for war may be permissible in instances where they complement the primary, justified aims.
- <sup>23</sup> Rebecca Barber, "What Does the 'Responsibility to Protect' Require of States in Ukraine?," *Journal of International Peacekeeping* 25, no. 2 (2022), pp. 155–77, brill.com/view/journals/joup/25/2/article-p155\_005.xml.

WHAT WE OWE TO UKRAINIANS

- <sup>24</sup> Ibid.; and Richard Humphreys and Lauma Paeglkalna, "Combat without Warfighting: Non-Belligerent Actors and the Russian Invasion of Ukraine," SSRN, March 3, 2022.
- <sup>25</sup> I take it that this *ad bellum* criterion dictates that any party to a conflict has a reasonable chance of success in victory. I will leave aside the fact that strict adherence to this criterion may lead to unjust determinations (for example, prohibitions on self-defense against more powerful aggressors) and treat it on its face.
- <sup>26</sup> McMahan, "Humanitarian Intervention, Consent, and Proportionality"; and Caney, "Humanitarian Intervention."
- <sup>27</sup> Providing military aid can refer to a broad range of actions—I want to remain agnostic on the prescription of any particular military action, but the actions could include providing ground troops for combat or declaring a no-fly zone. Whatever action is considered, anything undertaken should be the least forcible means by which military success is likely to be achieved.
- <sup>28</sup> David Miller, "The Nature and Limits of the Duty of Rescue," *Journal of Moral Philosophy* 17, no. 3 (June 2020), pp. 320-41.
- <sup>29</sup> Caney, "Humanitarian Intervention," p. 233.
- <sup>30</sup> Duties of rescue may be perfect or imperfect, depending on contextual considerations; determining the extent of the duty is a complicated task. Arthur Ripstein suggests that easy rescues can be considered to be perfect duties, while more difficult ones are imperfect. Following this reasoning, our duties to Ukrainians are almost certainly imperfect duties. However, the claim that there is no corresponding right does not follow from a duty's being imperfect; external circumstances may mitigate the duty, but an imperfect duty is still a duty. Exploring those potentially mitigating circumstances is one of the aims of this essay. See Arthur Ripstein, "Three Duties to Rescue: Moral, Civil, and Criminal," *Law and Philosophy* 19, no. 6 (November 2000), pp. 751–79.
- <sup>31</sup> Miller, "The Nature and Limits of the Duty of Rescue"; and David Ross, *The Right and the Good*, 1st ed., ed. Philip Stratton-Lake (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2002), p. 48.
- <sup>32</sup> See Joseph Biden, "Remarks by President Biden on Supporting Ukraine, Defending Democratic Values, and Taking Action to Address Global Challenges" (remarks, Vilnius University, Vilnius, Lithuania, July 12, 2023), www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/speeches-remarks/2023/07/12/remarks-by-president-biden-on-supporting-ukraine-defending-democratic-values-and-taking-action-to-address-global-

challenges-vilnius-lithuania/; and G7, "G7 Leaders' Statement on Ukraine" (statement, White House, Washington, D.C., May 19, 2023), www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2023/05/19/g7-leaders-statement-on-ukraine/. In his statement, Biden said, "Our commitment to Ukraine will not weaken. We will stand for liberty and freedom today, tomorrow, and for as long as it takes. We all want this war to end on just terms—terms that uphold the basic principles of the United Nations Charter that we all signed up to: sovereignty, territorial integrity. These are two pillars of peaceful relations among nations. One country cannot be allowed to seize its neighbor's territory by force." Here, he invokes international obligations generated by membership in the United Nations that specifically call upon members to support Ukraine in achieving and maintaining territorial integrity.

- <sup>33</sup> See Thomas Scanlon, *What We Owe to Each Other* (Cambridge, Mass.: Belknap / Harvard University Press, 2000), pp. 302–4. Thanks to Saba Bazargan-Forward for this suggestion.
- <sup>34</sup> One may still worry that political speech has a particular meaning not covered by Scanlon's principle of fidelity, perhaps that it is symbolic. This is a complicated issue, but there are reasons to believe that even if political speech is symbolic, it is not devoid of representational content. It is reasonable to assume that if many countries make frequent, explicit, and strong statements of support for Ukraine, coupled with financial and military support, they really do mean what they say.
- <sup>35</sup> For context, see Mariana Budjeryn, *The Breach: Ukraine's Territorial Integrity and the Budapest Memorandum*, Issue Brief No. 3 (Washington, D.C.: Woodrow Wilson International Center for Scholars, n.d.); William J. Broad, "Ukraine Gave Up Nuclear Weapons 30 Years Ago. Today There Are Regrets," *New York Times*, February 5, 2022, www.nytimes.com/2022/02/05/science/ukraine-nuclear-weapons.html; and Steven Pifer, "Why Care about Ukraine and the Budapest Memorandum," Brookings, December 5, 2019, www.brookings.edu/articles/why-care-about-ukraine-and-the-budapest-memorandum/.
- <sup>36</sup> Budjeryn, *The Breach*.
- <sup>37</sup> Bruce D. Berkowitz, "Proliferation, Deterrence, and the Likelihood of Nuclear War," *Journal of Conflict Resolution* 29, no. 1 (March 1985), pp. 112–36.
- <sup>38</sup> Pifer, "Why Care about Ukraine and the Budapest Memorandum."
- <sup>39</sup> For one account of the kinds of duties that are associated with moral responsibility, see Chapter 6 of Scanlon, What We Owe to Each Other. For an account of promising, see Chapter 7.
- <sup>40</sup> Neil MacCormick and Joseph Raz, "Voluntary Obligations and Normative Powers," *Proceedings of the Aristotelian Society*, Supplementary Volumes 46 (1972), pp. 59–102.

<sup>41</sup> Ibid, p. 64.

- <sup>42</sup> Biden, "Remarks by President Biden on Supporting Ukraine."
- <sup>43</sup> In addition to obligations both to the international community and to citizens of their own states related to international law and order, a number of states have a direct security interest in a Ukrainian victory, either because they are potential future targets of Russian aggression themselves, because their security is threatened by proximity to targets or future targets of aggression, or as a result of security threats resulting from allowing aggressive behavior to be successful more generally. States may also incur reputation costs as a result of failing to fulfill their promises or perceived commitments, or by succumbing to coercion.
- See Andreas Rinke and Rachel More, "Germany Accuses Russia of Seeking to Divide Europe with Leaked Call," Reuters, March 4, 2024, www.reuters.com/world/europe/kremlin-says-german-army-discussingstrikes-russia-asks-if-scholz-is-control-2024-03-04/; Dan De Luce and Kevin Collier, "Russia's 2024 Election Interference Has Already Begun," NBC News, February 26, 2024, www.nbcnews.com/ news/investigations/russias-2024-election-interference-already-begun-rcna134204; Jonathan Landay and Simon Lewis, "US Intelligence Report Alleging Russia Election Interference Shared with 100 Countries," Reuters, October 20, 2023, www.reuters.com/world/us/us-intelligence-report-alleging-russiaelection-interference-shared-with-100-2023-10-20/; David Klepper, "Russian Disinformation Is about Immigration. The Real Aim Is to Undercut Ukraine Aid," AP, March 1, 2024, apnews.com/ article/russia-election-trump-immigration-disinformation-tiktok-youtube-ce518c6cd101048f896025179ef 19997; Steven Lee Myers, "Spate of Mock News Sites with Russian Ties Pop Up in U.S.," New York Times, March 7, 2024, www.nytimes.com/2024/03/07/business/media/russia-us-news-sites.html; and Max Matza, "Evan Gershkovich: Russia Again Extends Detention of US Journalist," BBC, January 26, 2024, www.bbc. com/news/world-us-canada-68111693. For an example of Russian disinformation campaigns in Latin America, see Jonathan Landay, "US Says Russia Funds Latin America-Wide Anti-Ukraine Disinformation Drive," Reuters, November 8, 2023, www.reuters.com/world/us-says-russia-funds-latinamerica-wide-anti-ukraine-disinformation-drive-2023-11-07/.
- <sup>45</sup> Complicity, in general, and complicity in genocide, specifically as a result of a failure to intervene in Ukraine, are worth further consideration. For a relevant discussion, see Chiara Lepora and Robert E. Goodin, *On Complicity and Compromise* (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2015).
- <sup>46</sup> Jeff McMahan, "Proportionality and Necessity in Jus in Bello," in Seth Lazar and Helen Frowe, eds., The Oxford Handbook of Ethics of War (New York: Oxford University Press, 2016), pp. 418-39, at p. 419.
- <sup>47</sup> Here, I am suggesting that while all human beings have equal moral value, the deaths of Russian soldiers should not be considered in the same way as the deaths of Ukrainian soldiers in a calculation of costs resulting from the war, because of the relatively greater liability Russian soldiers have to be killed, as unjust combatants.
- <sup>48</sup> Caney, "Humanitarian Intervention," pp. 253–54.
- <sup>49</sup> Guy Faulconbridge and Felix Light, "Putin Ally Warns NATO of Nuclear War If Russia Is Defeated in Ukraine," Reuters, January 19, 2023, www.reuters.com/world/europe/putin-ally-medvedev-warnsnuclear-war-if-russia-defeated-ukraine-2023-01-19/; and "Russia Says Seized Ukrainian Lands Are under Its Nuclear Protection," Reuters, October 18, 2022, www.reuters.com/world/europe/kremlinannexed-ukrainian-lands-protected-by-russian-nuclear-weapons-2022-10-18/.
- <sup>50</sup> I am grateful to Pierre de Dreuzy for raising this point.
- <sup>51</sup> As Nina Tannenwald sees it, "That deterrence has worked: the West is (rationally) unwilling to enter the war directly or even to give Ukraine long-range firepower that could reach far into Russia, for fear that such help could end up sparking an apocalyptic nuclear conflict." See Nina Tannenwald, "The Bomb in the Background: What the War in Ukraine Has Revealed about Nuclear Weapons," *Foreign Affairs*, February 24, 2023, www.foreignaffairs.com/ukraine/bomb-background-nuclear-weapons. And, according to Jeff McMahan, "Direct military intervention to protect the citizens of Ukraine from Russian aggression is not morally possible. That is because it would violate the requirement of proportionality. It would be disproportionate because of the substantial risk of escalation to nuclear war." See Jeff McMahan, "Moral Liability for the Russian Invasion and the Moral Necessity of Sanctions." For McMahan, it seems that any increased risk of nuclear war is unacceptable. See also Alyona Itskova, ""The Civilians Who Support the War May Be More Culpable than Most of the Soldiers': What the Just War Theory Can Tell Us about the Russian Invasion in Ukraine; Jeff McMahan, a Philosopher at the University of Oxford, Explains," *Novaya Gazeta Europe*, March 26, 2023, novayagazeta.eu/ articles/2023/03/26/the-civilians-who-support-the-war-may-be-more-culpable-than-most-of-the-soldiersen.
- <sup>52</sup> Max Seddon, James Kynge, John Paul Rathbone, and Felicia Schwartz, "Xi Jinping Warned Vladimir Putin against Nuclear Attack in Ukraine," *Financial Times*, July 5, 2023, www.ft.com/content/ c5ce76df-9b1b-4dfc-a619-07da1d40cbd3.

- <sup>53</sup> National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine, Risk Analysis Methods for Nuclear War and Nuclear Terrorism (Washington, D.C.: National Academies Press, 2023), nap.nationalacademies. org/catalog/26609/risk-analysis-methods-for-nuclear-war-and-nuclear-terrorism.
- <sup>54</sup> "Belarus Begins Military Drills Near Its Border with Poland and Lithuania as Tensions Heighten," AP, updated August 7, 2023, apnews.com/article/belarus-nato-military-exercises-poland-lithuania-wagner-ec8d35cod2f0946f0789177583f54d74; "Russia Stages War Games in Kaliningrad Enclave, Ifax Says," Reuters, April 9, 2022, www.reuters.com/world/europe/russia-stages-war-games-kaliningrad-enclave-ifax-says-2022-04-09/; and Temur Umarov, "After Ukraine, Is Kazakhstan Next in the Kremlin's Sights?," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, October 8, 2022, carnegieendowment. org/politika/87652.
- For example, Russian officials made nuclear threats to deter Ukraine and allies from reclaiming Crimea in 2014, which were echoed by Vladimir Putin in 2015. See Zachary Keck, "Russia Threatens Nuclear Strikes over Crimea," Diplomat, July 11, 2014, thediplomat.com/2014/07/russia-threatens-nuclearstrikes-over-crimea/; Laura Smith-Spark, Alla Eshchenko, and Emma Burrows, "Putin: Russia Was Ready for Nuclear Alert over Crimea," CNN, March 16, 2015, www.cnn.com/2015/ 03/16/europe/russia-putin-crimea-nuclear/index.html. These types of threats, often linked to specific actions on the part of Ukraine or Western allies, continue to the present day. See, e.g., "Russia's Medvedev Warns of Nuclear Response If Ukraine Hits Missile Launch Sites," Reuters, January 11, 2024, www.reuters.com/world/europe/russias-medvedev-warns-nuclear-response-if-ukraine-hitsmissile-launch-sites-2024-01-11/. Russia has also escalated in other ways, including by moving tactical nuclear weapons to Belarus ("Belarus Leader Says Russian Nuclear Weapons Shipments Are Completed, Raising Concern in the Region," AP, December 25, 2023, apnews.com/article/russiabelarus-nuclear-weapons-shipments-lukashenko-poland-a035933e0c4baa0015e2ef2c1f5d9b1a), and by withdrawing from the New START Treaty ("Russia Rejects US Arms Control Talks for Now, Citing Ukraine," Reuters, January 18, 2024, www.reuters.com/world/russia-says-it-wont-discuss-nucleararms-control-with-us-while-it-backs-ukraine-2024-01-18/). For a detailed list of Russian nuclear-signaling moves from the beginning of the full-scale invasion onward, see CSIS Project on Nuclear Issues, "Nuclear Signaling during the War in Ukraine," Center for Strategic and International Studies, n.d., nuclearrussiaukraine.csis.org/.
- <sup>56</sup> See: Chris Buckley, "China Draws Lessons from Russia's Losses in Ukraine, and Its Gains," New York Times, April 1, 2023, www.nytimes.com/2023/04/01/world/asia/china-russia-ukraine-war.html, "They [Chinese military analysts] have argued that President Vladimir V. Putin of Russia deterred Western powers from directly intervening in Ukraine by brandishing nuclear weapons, a view that could encourage expansion of China's own nuclear weapons program."
- <sup>57</sup> For example, Eric Schlosser argues that "nuclear weapons would no longer be regarded solely as a deterrent of last resort; the nine countries that possess them would gain even greater influence; countries that lack them would seek to obtain them; and the global risk of devastating wars would increase exponentially." Eric Schlosser, "The Greatest Nuclear Threat We Face Is a Russian Victory," *Atlantic*, January 18, 2023, www.theatlantic.com/ideas/archive/2023/01/russias-invasion-ukraine-war-nuclear-weapon-nato/ 672727/.
- <sup>58</sup> For example, see Steven E. Miller, Strategy and Nuclear Deterrence (Princeton, N.J: Princeton University Press, 1985); James J. Wirtz, "How Does Nuclear Deterrence Differ from Conventional Deterrence?," Strategic Studies Quarterly 12, no. 4 (Winter 2018), pp. 58–75; and Robert Powell, "The Theoretical Foundations of Strategic Nuclear Deterrence," Political Science Quarterly 100, no. 1 (Spring 1985), pp. 75–96. For some general overview and additional reading, see National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine, Risk Analysis Methods for Nuclear War and Nuclear Terrorism. For discussion of some of the specific challenges related to assessing nuclear escalation in this particular case, see Janice Gross Stein, "Escalation Management in Ukraine: 'Learning by Doing' in Response to the 'Threat That Leaves Something to Chance'," Texas National Security Review 6, no. 3 (Summer 2023), pp. 29–50.

- <sup>61</sup> Ibid., p. 33. The discussion of nuclear risks arising from inaction is extremely limited in this report aside from what is quoted in the text, there is a short reference to the Cuban Missile Crisis. This suggests that this is a significantly under investigated risk category, further strengthening my case that this should be investigated.
- <sup>62</sup> See the Spring 2023 "Nuclear Ethics Revisited" symposium in *Ethics & International Affairs* ("Nuclear Ethics Revisited" symposium, *Ethics & International Affairs* 37, no. 1 [Spring 2023], pp. 5–17) for a variety of views on some of these issues.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>59</sup> National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine, *Risk Analysis Methods for Nuclear War* and Nuclear Terrorism.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>60</sup> Ibid., p. 30.

Abstract: Ukraine's war of self-defense against Russia is one of the clearest examples of a nation fighting a just war in recent history. Ukraine is clearly entitled to defend itself, and Russia is clearly obligated to cease hostilities, withdraw troops, and make repair. In light of this, some of the most salient moral questions related to Russia's war of aggression in Ukraine involve the international community; namely, what moral duties it has toward Ukraine, especially in light of Russia's extreme and pervasive human rights abuses. The first section of the essay argues that there is a pro tanto moral duty to intervene militarily in Ukraine to stop Russian human rights abuses and ensure that Ukraine achieves a military victory. This duty is grounded in duties of rescue, promissory obligations, and reliance obligations, as well as duties to nations' own citizens and to the international community. The second section of the essay argues that the most relevant consideration in determining whether there is an all-things-considered duty for the international community to intervene militarily in Ukraine is Russia's nuclear coercion and the associated risk of nuclear war. This section highlights the nuclear risks involved in compliance with Russian nuclear coercion, which I argue have been neglected in prominent discussions. The moral stakes involved in this determination are very high, and succumbing to Russian nuclear coercion in the face of massive human rights violations would set a dangerous precedent. Any course of action should be guided by a thorough analysis of all the risks involved, both nuclear and moral.

Keywords: Ukraine, Russia, nuclear risk, humanitarian intervention, human rights, moral obligations, *jus ad bellum*, war, genocide, aggression

WHAT WE OWE TO UKRAINIANS